
 1 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

��������	��
����������	��
����������	��
����������	��
��
�
���
��
��
���
��
��
���
��
��
���
��
�� ���

 
��������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������
�����	���������	���������	���������	����������������������������������������������������
��������������������������������������������������������������������������������������������
�����	���������	���������	���������	����� ���
  
2 quai Mathiss, 67000 
Strasbourg �
Tél. 03 88 36 93 90�
anglican.chaplaincy.strasbourg
@gmail.com  

 

 
 

 
 

Joint Chaplaincy & ACAS Newsletter – summer 2013 
 

 
 
���������
�����������
�����������
�����������
��� ���
����
�
���� �� ��� �������� �
�
� ��� ��
� ���� ���� ����� ���
����� �� 	
��
�
� ��� �
������� ����� ����� 	��� 	���� ���
���
� ��� ��� ��
� � �
�!� � "�
� ����� �����
� ��� �������
���
� 	

�� 	���� ���� ��
��� ����� ����� �� �����
�

 
�#�#
���
#�������������������������
����#�
���
� �
�
����� �� ��$��� ������� ������ 
�
��� ��� ���
���#
�!���� 
����
������������
����!�����
�������
�
���
� ����
#� ��� ��� ����������� ���������� ���
��
������
����
�����
���#������#�������� 
����
���
���
������ ��  
��� ���� ��� �����%� � �� �
��� ����� ��
�
����
�� ��������� ��� ����� ��� ��#� � ���
� ��� ����
���
����
�#���
��������������#�
����
�!����#�����
�
���� ����� 	����� ���#
����� ������� ���� ��
� �������
���
�#��!� �� ��� � ������#� ��� �

���� ��
�� ��� ��
�
���������
������
���������
�������������������
	
��
��������
!����
���������
���
�������$�����
��& �
��#�
�$������
������ 

�������������������
�'�����
�
�
�

Impressions of our special ACAS Weekend in 
June (Special Coronation Tea Dance and 
Dorlisheim brocante) from our summer Locum, 
The Venerable Clarence E Bester 
 

 
Saturday 8 and Sunday 9 June were a 
perfect and most interesting way for me to 
spend time within some of the activities of 
the Chaplaincy. It was indeed a perfect 
way to conclude my birthday celebration 
which was the day before. I say this 
because back home in South Africa, within 
my cultural heritage, a birthday celebrated 
on a Friday normally becomes a 'weekend 
affair' with friends and relatives who 
would normally just 'pop around' to join 
and share in food, fun and fellowship. 
Sometimes we try and control the crowds 
by suggesting different days for different 
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people over those days but no one is 
limited in any way whatsoever. 
Joining in the Tea Dance was quite an 
experience as I know about high teas and 
dances as separate events. Normally high 
teas hosted by Parishes in our Diocese 
would only take place on a Sunday with 
each table decorated with sweets and 
savouries. Dances would take place on 
Fridays and occasionally Saturdays in the 
evenings with dinner or snacks and most 
definitely wine, often referred to as 'those 
things that gladden the hearts of 
humankind.' The tea dance had a 
wonderful presentation of a Dance Group 
which Elizabeth is part of with Christine 
teaching some steps of a Dance that even 
had a few children following. No doubt 
that many children once followed in those 
steps! The buffet of cakes and savouries 
generously sponsored by so many with a 
selection of tea, coffee, juice and water 
kept us going for the entire time and those 
who were there were even blessed with 
taking some of it home. I was especially 
touched when at an opportune time, I was 
wished for my birthday and a cake with 
candles presented to me. 
 

 
 
 I need to admit that the moment brought 
about mixed emotions as I have been away 
from my family for such a long time, but 
also a great sense of joy when the family of 
the Church here in Strasbourg showed their 
sense of love and appreciation towards me.  
The idea of a Tea Dance will definitely be 
something that I will introduce in my own 
Parish as I know that we are always 

looking for new and innovative ways of 
raising funds, providing of course, ACAS 
holds no 'copyright' in this. 

 
God Save the Queen, wonderfully sung by our 
resident Opera Singer Ron Lyndaker 

 
Dance by Suzette’s Group  

 
Many thanks to the DJ and Johny 
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Demonstration by Suzette  

 
Our own home grown talent Elisabeth  
Flea Markets, as we know them, are a 
regular feature within the area where I 
stay. It is the way in which many people 
spend their Saturdays, but especially 
Sunday afternoons. My experience of the 
Brocante brought about a new dimension 
to what was very well known to me. The 
entire village at Dorlisheim was filled with 

all kinds of stalls. Throughout the main 
road, on the side streets, in front of 
people's homes, in their drive ways and 
gardens.  

 
One could literally find anything 'under the 
sun' and at most reasonable prices. For 
once, I was happy that my wife was not 
with me otherwise we would have shipped 
a container of goods back to South Africa! 
 What made this day so special was the 
kind generosity of Diane and John Murray 
who did not only open their home to many 
of the Chaplaincy who came, but also fed 
the unnumbered with excellent food.  

 
What amazes me is that an open invitation 
was extended and even if more from the 
Chaplaincy had indeed attended, they 
would have had their fair share as well.  
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I often find, even back home, that Church 
activities are not always fully supported by 
its own members. There is no doubt that 
many people have many activities and the 
weekend especially becomes family time. 
We as the Church should reflect the image 
of the family of Christ! We have our 
moments of Worship and Prayer but would 
also have to include time for fun and 
fellowship which presents itself through 
Church lunches, tea dances, brocantes, 
barbecues and many other activities. We 
need to diarise these events and make 
every effort to be part of these activities so 
that as we grow through worship and 
prayer, that growth may be extended and 
strengthened through our fun and 
fellowship. 

 
Voahangy and Fara, of our Malagasy community  
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An example of fun and fellowship, this time for our 
14th July Church Lunch  

 
Our summer locum Clarence with his wife 
charming Michelle and our own beloved Christine 
with husband Lionel 
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Thirty years on… 
Rather to my surprise, I recently 

found myself celebrating no less than thirty 
years of ministry as an ordained priest. 
Although I had indicated that this 
anniversary should be a low-key occasion, 
Diane and I were not entirely surprised to 
find that a splendid buffet lunch had been 
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organised by church members in the upper 
room at the Dominicans! 

What was probably quite unusual 
about this anniversary was that it was 
being celebrated in the same place where 
the ordination itself took place all those 
years ago. The fact is that nearly all my 
ministry has been in the Anglican Church 
of Strasbourg, and it was in the Dominican 
Church, at Pentecost 1983, that Bishop 
John Satterthwaite presided at the 
ordination service. 

Traditionally, clergy lead a 
peripatetic existence, moving from place to 
place several times during the course of 
their ministry. But these days there are 
more and more “non stipendiary” or “self-
supporting” clergy like myself, who 
continue in secular employment alongside 
their parish work. I was a civil servant at 
the Council of Europe, and my job was 
always based in Strasbourg, so my ministry 
was always within our church of St 
Alban’s. 

Bishop John was, you would have 
to say, a rather conservative bishop, and 
not very much in favour of new-fangled 
ideas such as priests combining ministry 
with secular employment. He had not 
previously ordained anyone to a ministry 
of this type, so I was quite surprised that he 
did decide to take the risk in my case.   

The fact that there are now lots of 
ministers in secular employment is 
changing the nature of the Church of 
England clergy. Many of them now have 
first-hand experience of the world of work 
and of the pressures of combining the 
legitimate demands of their employer with 
the multifarious needs of their parish. 
Meanwhile, in the workplace, people will 
discover with some surprise that you are 
also an ordained priest, and while this may 
sometimes lead them to be a bit suspicious 
of you, it is also quite often the case that 
you will get into good conversations with 
people who would never dream of 
darkening the doors of a church.  

When I first moved to Strasbourg in 
1973, I was already a Reader, so I was 

licensed as such to the Chaplaincy. This 
means that my experience of ministry in 
our Church actually goes back forty years.  

In 1973 the Chaplaincy was very 
small. We met only once a month and the 
congregation fitted without difficulty into 
the small room which is now the sacristy! 
Later that year, however, the first Chaplain 
was appointed (on a one-third time basis, 
shared with Stuttgart and Heidelberg) and 
we began to grow: very soon we had to 
move into the main church, where we have 
remained ever since.  

In those days nearly all our faces 
were white, most of us were British, 
practically everyone had English as their 
mother tongue, and many worked at the 
Council of Europe. You don’t need me to 
tell you how much we have changed since. 
We are now like a microcosm of the 
modern Anglican Communion: the largest 
groups are British and Nigerian, with a 
generous sprinkling of people from almost 
everywhere else - not all of whom are 
English-speakers. Mind you, it’s broader 
than that because – as has always been the 
case – many of our members are not 
Anglican.  

Our diversity is what makes this 
congregation so fascinating and ministry 
here so rewarding. Although we do 
certainly make some efforts to reflect this 
diversity in our church life, it remains true 
that the culture of our Church remains 
primarily Anglican and Anglo-American. I 
have to remind myself that this means that 
a lot our members won’t feel as much at 
home in St Alban’s as I do; a lot of people 
are having to make an effort to adjust to a 
style of worship and church life which is a 
long way from what they were brought up 
with. 
In the past three and a half years, I have 
had the experience of living and working 
as a locum (temporary priest) in several 
different parishes: St Andrew’s Tangier, 
All Saints Milan, Christ Church Brittany, 
Upper Clutha (New Zealand) and St 
Philip’s, Alderley Edge (in the north of 
England). Diane and I have found these to 
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be a series of wonderful, stretching 
experiences, and I am sure they have 
enriched us both for the next stage in our 
service of God and his Church. Wherever 
that turns out to be…  
John Murray  
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Cakes, dances and fleas  
by Anny Samuels 
Very busy weekend in early June for the 
members of ACAS. It was no mean feat to 
organise within two days a Tea Dance and 
a rummage sale but we made it, thanks to 
everybody’s help.  A look back on two 
days full of emotions. 

On Saturday 8th June, ACAS had invited 
its members and supporters to a Tea Dance 
which has now become a flagship event in 
its calendar.  There was a good 
opportunity: the coronation Jubilee of 
Queen Elizabeth II, celebrated just a few 
days before, gave us an extra motivation to 
enjoy ourselves. The Queen’s Official 
Portrait, graciously lent to us by the 
Permanent Delegation of the UK to the 
Council of Europe, and the Union Jack set 
the tone as soon as you walked into the 
Munsterhof reception hall. The afternoon 
was very rich in character thanks to 
Christine Bloomfield demonstrating dance 
steps of the era and the National Anthem  
masterfully sung by Ron Lyndaker. We 
also gave the whole event an original touch 
by inviting Malagasy and Caribbean 
participation. The Caraïb’Vibe dancing 
group held the participants spellbound with 

the rhythm of Guadeloupe and Martinique 
dance tunes.  Our Malagasy friends then 
came into the dance and everybody 
followed their example in spite of the 
general heat (we had managed to organize 
the Tea Dance during one of the rare hot 
days of the wet spring we had).  Once 
again, the DJ gave us a marvellous 
performance and we must  surely not 
forget to mention the mouth watering 
cakes prepared by the ACAS volunteers.  
In the end we raised a gratifying € 320 for 
the kitty. 
 
“Fleasing” in the rain  
On Sunday 9th June, the day after, John & 
Diane Murray, Pauline Dif and I woke up 
at the crack of dawn – it was far too early 
anyway for me – to prepare the flea 
market.  When we looked out, though, we 
were rather perplexed: the heavens had 
opened to such an extent that we were 
thinking of calling the whole thing off.  
But that was without taking account of our 
obstinate friends … 
So we finally set up our trestles in the 
garage and under the awning of the Murray 
residence, out of the damp.  An amazing 
unpacking exercise followed: we had been 
given a stock of Moroccan lamps and trays 
that gave our stand a distinct look of a 
local souk.  After a quiet start, customers 
being not inclined to go out in poor 
weather, the brighter afternoon enabled us 
to sell practically all of our stock.  Many 
thanks here again to all those who helped 
out during the day.  In the evening, around 
a tray of comforting tea prepared by our 
hosts, we discovered that we had raised  
€ 350.  For the whole weekend, therefore, 
our collective efforts have paid off once 
again as we raised nearly €700, enough 
funds for wonderful & practical charity 
projects in Madagascar and elsewhere.  �
(Translated from French MWS) 
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ACAS Photo competition: run for your 
cameras! 
 
Just as last year, ACAS is planning to 
publish a 2014 Calendar with photos taken 
by its members.  Last year’s competition 
was very successful and we received a 
good many photographs, from which the 
jury made its choice.  We would like to 
thank all those who participated and sent in 
some magnificent creations, absolute proof 
of the talent of our Chaplaincy’s members.       
  
We would like the 2014 Calendar to be just 
as good if not better than last year so we 
are again appealing for your co-operation.  
We would like to remind you that this 
competition is open to all members of the 
Anglican Charity Association of 
Strasbourg and of the St Alban Anglican 
Chaplaincy as well as to their families.  
Please send in your best shots of churches, 
landscapes, flowers, animals etc.  The 
simplest is to email them to Maryline 

(maryline.neuschwander@orange.fr) or 
Anny (annysamuels@gmail.com) by 
September 30th.  The photos must be in 
jpeg format and of sufficient pixel count to 
be printed in the calendar pages.  Please 
note:  we cannot publish photos taken from 
Internet websites, nor can we publish 
photos of children.   
The jury will meet in October to short-list 
the fifteen photos to illustrate the 2014 
Calendar pages, with the accompanying 
verses.  We hope that the calendar will be 
ready at the beginning of December in 
order to be widely sold within our 
community and outside as well.  Last year, 
this activity brought ACAS a healthy profit 
of 500 Euros. 
Anny Samuels,  
President of ACAS, charity branch of the 
Anglican Chaplaincy St Alban of 
Strasbourg (translated from French MWS)  
 

�  
Church Ladies with typewriters! 

They’re back! 
Those wonderful Church bulletins! 

The sentences quoted in this NL and in 
forthcoming ones (with all the bloopers) 
actually appeared in Church bulletins. 
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Upcoming events 
 
•  Meeting of the ACAS 2014 
Calendar committee to select photos and 
bible verses, on Sunday 13th October at 
midday at the home of Victoria & Naveed 
Jacob, 5 rue de Wallonie Strasbourg. 
 
• “Bredele”  Christmas biscuits baking 
sessions on Saturdays 16th, 23rd and 30th 
November from  1.30pm at the home of 
Anny & Robson Samuels, 13 rue du 
Landsberg, 67100 Strasbourg Neudorf. 
The Bredele will be sold after the service 
in early December. 
 
Contact: Anny Samuels, President, 03 88 56 90 83, 
annysamuels@gmail.com 
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Sitting on my mail box waiting for my fan 
mail ! Have a good summer, everyone! 


